THE GREEN BEAN

UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY LIBRARIES' NEWSLETTER

2/29/80

NO. 312

CALENDAR

Gallery Series: Collegium Musicum Solo Ensemble: February 29 Italian chamber cantatas. Gallery, King North, 12:00 noon. Lecture: Peter Hoppner, University of Kentucky, College of Architecture. Room 209, Pence Hall, 1:00-2:00 p.m. March 3 19th Century American Literature Lecture Series: Sacvan March 5 Bercovitch, Columbia University, "Melville's Pierre." Gallery, King North, 8:00 p.m. Seminar: "An analysis of the Beethoven 'Cello Sonata, March 6 Op.69," by Gary Wittlich, Indiana University. Gallery, King North, 2:00 p.m. Gallery Series: "History of Early Lexington," Dr. Thomas D. Clark, UK history professor emeritus. March 7 Gallery, King North, 12:00 noon. "Fantasy" workshop for YA and Childrens' Librarians. March 7-8 UK Student Center. (Contact Nancy Little, 258-8877.) Reception for Joshua Powers (who donated a portrait of March 9 Henry Clay to the Library). Dr. Robert Seager, editor of the Henry Clay Papers, will speak on "Henry Clay and Latin America." Gallery, King North, 4:00 p.m. University Archives EXHIBITS

Margaret I. King Library - North University of Kentucky

Engineering Library

Electric Vehicle Exhibit. Lexington, Kentucky 40506

King North

Railroad Timetables.

King South

Oswald Research and Creativity Competition Entries (original works of art by students).

Contributors: An anonymous cataloger, Nancy Baker, Jennie Boyarski, Rebekah Harleston, Pat Lloyd, Russ Powell, Toni Powell, Emilie Varden Smith, Terry Warth (editor), Margaret Williams.

ABOUT THE LIBRARIES

NETWORK NEWS
On May 24, 1979 a cataloging record entered into the OCLC data base by the University of Louisville received the system-assigned control number 5000000. As numbers approached the six-million milestone on February 19, 1980, a UK cataloger tried to duplicate the U of L's feat.

In the Cataloger's own words: "All afternoon new records were being added to the system at the leisurely rate of 4-7 per minute. But, when #5999900 was assigned around 5:30, there was an incalculably rapid surge of activity. I started calling records out of the SAVE area and SENDing as quickly as my panicked state allowed. I added 13 records in succession. (I had settled on a reserve of 13 deliberately, to defy the gods.) My first PRODUCE command, when I looked back a couple of minutes later, had already been too late: the record has been assigned #6000017. Close, but as Al McGuire remarked during a recent Sunday afternoon basketball telecast, 'close' counts only in horseshoes and hand grenades."

OCLC #6000000, by the way, is a bibliographic record for a book by John and Valerie Graves entitled Medical sound recording, and was input by the Upstate Medical Center in Syracuse, New York.

ANGLO-AMERICAN CATALOGING RULES II
On March 4 at 9:00 a.m. two tapes on AACR II will be shown in the Gallery, King North. If you care to see these, please come. Public service people are especially invited.

Emilie Varden Smith

MAP DEPARTMENT TELEPHONE NUMBER
Please check the telephone listings of library phone numbers in
your unit and record the correct number for the Map Department 7-1853. This change was announced in the Green Bean of 10/19/79
but patrons are still being given the old number by mistake.

LSO MEMBERSHIP DRIVE
The University of Kentucky Library Staff Organization will conduct their annual membership drive during the month of March. The dues are three dollars per year and membership is open to all full-time or part-time staff (professional and non-professional). The dues will cover any LSO sponsored event or publication (newsletter, not the cookbook). Non-members will be charged a maximum of three dollars for the annual picnic and three dollars for the Christmas party and an additional charge for any LSO activity which requires an outlay of funds. PLEASE JOIN. The larger the membership the better organization we will have. You will be getting a membership form next week. Please return your dues promptly. We need you!

WHAT THE UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY LIBRARY STAFF ORGANIZATION DOES FOR YOU

1. Oversees the staff lounges.

2. Organizes social events (such as the picnic and the Christmas party).

3. Expresses sympathy or good wishes on behalf of the entire staff when appropriate.

4. Supports existing committees and organizations within the entire Library System.

WHAT CAN YOU DO FOR THE UNIVERSITY OF KENTUCKY LIBRARY STAFF ORGANIZATION

- Join and pay your dues (they support the above activities).
 Volunteer (an organization is only as good as its members).
- 3. Notify the Treasurer of an occasion which staff members would like to acknowledge.

1980 LSO OFFICERS
Toni Powell, President 8-2758
Andrea Bryant, Vice President 8-4644
Betsy Peters, Secretary 7-3811
Sandra Muenks, Treasurer 7-3831

SEVEN PUBLISHERS SUE IN EFFORT TO HALT ILLEGAL COPYING

The use of photocopies instead of complete, original textbooks in college classrooms has prompted a concerted campaign by publishers for stricter enforcement of the federal copyright law.

With the backing of the Association of American Publishers seven publishing companies last week filed suit against a commercial photocopying business. The defendant is Gnomon Corporation of Cambridge, Mass., which operates photocopying stores near university campuses in Cambridge, Ithaca, N.Y., New Haven, and State College, Pa.

The publishers charge that material from their publications were copied without permission, in violation of the federal copyright law that took effect in 1978.

Alexander C. Hoffman, chairman of the publishers' association, said:
"We believe the evidence in this case is overwhelming, clear-cut
and unfortunately typical of a hugh volume of illegal copying that
goes on continually on campuses all over the country. Anthologies
are put together consisting of substantial portions that are stolen
not only from textbooks but also chapters from trade books and
articles from journals. These copied 'anthologies' are used
instead of the originals without permission or payment."

The copying involved at least an entire chapter or complete journal in every case, and in many cases a third to half of an entire book was photocopied. Most of the work was done for professors. Orders usually were for 20 to 30 copies, depending upon the number of students in the class.

Chronicle of Higher Education v.XIX, no.21, Feb. 11, 1980

LOCKHEED ONLINE SEARCHING SEMINAR IN LEXINGTON

Lockheed will be presenting a 2-day online literature searching seminar on the UK campus during spring break March 19-20. The seminar will consist of two sessions including the 1 1/2 day introductory Systems Seminar (\$65.00 and includes lunch on March 19) and the 1/2 day advanced session in science and technology (\$25.00) on the afternnon of March 20. Enrollment will be limited to 12 people so that plenty of "hands-on" experience will be available. For reservations and additional information, call toll free 1-800-227-1960 and ask for "training".

MEDIA SPECIALISTS' SEMINAR

"Evaluation of Media Center Services," the final program in the 1979-80 series of the Librarians' Continuing Education series co-sponsored by Paducah Community College Library and West Kentucky Teachers' Renewal and Development Center will focus on methods for evaluating media centers and the merit of evaluating patron services. Jennie Boyarski, coordinator of Library Services at Paducah Community College, will present the program. Betsy Fusco, librarian as Lourdes Hospital will demonstrate the MEDLARS terminal that has recently been installed at Lourdes.

The Seminar will be held March 21 at Paducah Community College Library from 12:30 - 3:30 p.m. For further information write: Jennie Boyarski, Paducah Community College Library, P. O. Box 1380, Paducah, Kentucky 42001.

GOVERNMENT DOCUMENT EP1.84, 1979-80

The environmental Protection Agency (of all organizations!) has published Women/Consumer Calendar of Events, 1979-80. Such diverse organizations as the DAR, Garden Club of America, National Federation of Business and Professional Women, Women's Equity Action League (WEAL), YWCA, NOW are listed, with the location, date and theme of conferences or meetings to be held by Women/Consumer associations and organizations. Available in GPD.

SELF-DEVELOPMENT OPPORTUNITIES FOR THE UNIVERSITY EMPLOYEE

UK EVENING CLASS PROGRAMS

Classes start in March and April. Cost from \$12 to \$35. Job Search Techniques, Using Better English, Management Skill for Women, and Test Taking Workshop (no fee).

OTHER CLASSES IN LEXINGTON

Cost from \$110 to \$190, classes start in March and April; Supervisory Management Training I, The Woman Manager in a Rapidly Changing Environment: Developing Executive Skills, C.P.A. Review Course, Introduction to Supervision, Writing Correspondence, Freedom of Information and Privacy Acts, Better Office Skills and Services and Improving Morale and Productivity with Performance Reviews.

For additional information about the above training classes, please call Employee Development 7-1851.

OPPORTUNITIES FOR PROFESSIONAL EMPLOYMENT

Cataloger, two positions: one permanent, one temporary, ending June 30, 1981, University of California, San Diego. Salary \$14,940-\$26,340. Application deadline: April 15, 1980.

Head, Collection Development, Harvard College Library. Salary \$30,000 minimum. Application deadline: March 31, 1980.

I have friends — my books — whose society is extremely agreeable to me; they are of all ages, and of every country. They have distinguished themselves both in the cabinet and in the field, and obtained high honours for their knowledge of the sciences. It is easy to gain access to them; for they are always at my service, and I admit them to my company and dismiss them from it, whenever I please.

esercial action of the service of th

-Francesco Petrarch

うでうでうでうでうでうでうでうでうで